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REDCOM BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Agenda 

February 10, 2022  – @ 1:00PM 

Minutes  
Join by phone 1-323-886-6897 conference ID: 464 735 788# 

or Email KT.McNulty@REDCOM-Fire.org to request  web link 

 
Notice:  Copies of additional materials provided to the Board of Directors for information on agenda items 
are available at the REDCOM fire & EMS 9-1-1 Center.   

 

Director’s Present:  
Steve Akre - Chair  
Mark Heine - Vice Chair  
Bryan Cleaver - Secretary  
Dave Crowl  
Scott Westrope  
Sundari Mase  
 
Others Present:  
KT McNulty  
Brenda Bacigalupi  
 
Abraham Stewart  
Bobbi Lovold  
Ken Reese  
Ambrose Stevens  
Evonne Stevens  
Tambra Curtis 
Nica Vasquez  
Rick Maudlin  
 
Not Present: 
Jason Boaz  
 

 

1. Call to Order  - Made by Steve Akre @ 14:02  

 

2. Approval of the Agenda  - Motion to approve made by Dave Crowl, Second Mark 

Heine  - Discussion – No Further comments – Approved unanimously  

mailto:KT.McNulty@REDCOM-Fire.org
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3. Approval of the October 14th, 2021,  REDCOM Board of Directors Meeting 

Minutes.  - Motion to approve made by Scott Westrope, Second Dave Crowl  - 

Discussion – No Further comments – Approved unanimously 

  

4. Public Comment Period 

 In this time-period, anyone from the public may address the REDCOM Board of 

Directors regarding any subject over which the Board has jurisdiction, but which is 

not on today’s agenda.  Individuals will be limited to a three-minute presentation.   

 
No action will be taken by the Board as a result of any items presented at this 

time. 

 

None  

 

5. New Business 

 

a) REDCOM Executive Director’s Report - Presentation of the FY Q2 Director’s 

Report – KT McNulty -  KT McNulty – Ace Status – For Medical we continue 

exceed ACE standards. For Fire we have been experiencing a drop below 

standards. What we have found out is that we have a new quality assurance 

manager assigned to the Fire side. Their standard has changed, and our 

dispatchers are having to adjust to this new person’s standards. Which they 

are correct standards, we should be following them. It is just new to us. It is a 

behavioral and habit change that we are having to over come right now.  

 

I pulled together some 2021 data sets. This way you can have a small sample 

of what has been going on in the EMD and EFD world. The 1st report I am 

showing you is our Hands Only CPR report. This report shows non-Barrier 

cases. Which means we were easily able to position a patient to a supine 

position to start CPR. Then the barrier cases in which there was some sort of 

issue, whether they were in a bathtub, a vehicle or we were unable to get 

them off the bed, whatever was going on. We had a harder time to get them 

into position. Sometimes we don’t have any control of that, they are locked 

behind a bathroom door, and we are not able to get them in position until 

responders get on scene. The green line represents the American Heart 

Association standards. You can see from non-Barrier cases the REDCOM 

Dispatchers for unconscious, breathing uncertain and the not breathing at all, 

we are excelling with the AHA Standards. The not breathing at all is so much 

quicker because that is something in Case Entry where the caller 

spontaneously offers that the patient is not breathing. The unconscious and 

the breathing uncertain we are having to gather the caller statements, we are 
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saying “Telling me exactly what happen” followed by their story which 

sometimes takes way too long and then we have to ask, “Are they breathing”  

“Are they awake”. In the not breathing at all cases we don’t have to ask those 

two questions, so we are abled to go right into positioning. The blue is the 

questioning. The orange is the positioning, and the instructions we are giving. 

The grey is the time for hands on chest. We are excelling in that area. Now 

that we are providing data to the academy as far as hands on chest and other 

areas. We can compare ourselves to other ACE centers nationwide. We are 

above those standards or instep with other dispatcher centers nationwide. We 

are doing very well.  

 

As far as our EMD this is how many calls we have taken for each Protocol for 

2021. We took 34,412 EMD calls. Most of those calls were from falls and sick 

and that is no surprise. It has always been those two Protocols.  For Fire we 

took 8,627 calls. Most of them were Fire alarms and Public Assist.   

 

In our staffing we remain fully staffed. In our Upper Management positions all 

filled. Supervisor Positions are filled. Full time and Part time positions are 

filled. Since I made this chart, there has been a change to the Regional 

Director. it has gone back to Dean Anderson. I will report to him now and he 

will also be handling my performance review with the Board of Directors. That 

will go on March’s agenda.  

 

Strategic Planning – I will speak about the Grant proposals as an agenda item 

later.  

 

                Technology – Academy Analytics, I just spoke about with the data that we are 

feeding the academy. It provides us with this dashboard of information and all 

these different items that we can look at in real time and compare ourselves 

nationwide to other dispatcher centers. This also helps the academy develop  

protocols. Determine different areas as a whole nation, what we need to work 

on and focus on. It will break down shift, dispatcher, protocol. All kinds of very 

interesting information that right now we were not unable to measure except 

for manually.  

                We had our kick of meeting with Genesis Pulse software. That is the software 

that incorporates Waze Traffic information, AVL Data, 911 caller location 

services and Medical Alarm information, incidents reported through the Waze 

App and  system status information. On the left-hand side of this image there 

is the real time traffic collision  information coming in through the Waze app. 

They are finding that those collisions are being reported 4-6 minutes ahead of 

the 911 calls. Our dispatchers will have to change what their current practice 

and monitor this program and see if there is any kind of injury reported 
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extractions, roll overs that kind of item so we can get a jump start on those 

911 calls. A lot of it is going to be fender benders that we have nothing to do 

with. But if there is any  indication that this is going to be a 911 call, we can 

get a jump start on it. We are working with Genesis Pulse  and Pulse Point to 

try to incorporate the Pulse Point AED location. That way the dispatchers can 

see on the map the location of the caller, incident, responders, and the AED. 

This way we can be giving real time instructions. If there is an AED next door, 

“Please send someone to get it now and return to the patient”. I haven’t heard 

an update on where we are on that. I am very happy to be exploring this.  

                Google Sheets is now being used for each agency’s responses plan. I                

hope that most people have had an opportunity go in and look at it and 

provide any feed back on it. Each agency can modify their own response 

plans and also view any other agency’s responses plans.  

                Call Trends – The last 2 years from what I can tell, everything continues to be 

consistent outside of Fire Disasters. For 2021 the colors on the chart are  

Dark Blue and Brown. There is nothing major going on. It continues to be 

consistent for All Calls and 911 Calls. This data surge and dip is from the 

Kincade fire and loss of data at the state level. Looking forward to that 

dropping off the trends.  

                Call Duration – The upper bank is our 911 calls. Average calls are in the 

center. The bottom one is the business line calls. No anomalies there. 

                Answer Time Performance – We are well above our 90% standard.  

                Dispatch Times – Continues to be well below the 70 second standard. This 55 

second is incorrect average. It is actually 54 seconds for rolling 12 months. 

                Exception Reports – I have been reporting it out in this format. It really doesn’t 

give you a good picture of what exactly the trends are. Going forward I am 

going to do a 12-month rolling average of these numbers. This way you get a 

better idea of consistency. The numbers as they are presented are consistent 

with the prior months. No major anomalies there.  

                Steve Akre – Thank you very much KT. Opening up to the Board for any 

questions for KT 

                 Bryan Cleaver  - I found the Cardiac Arrest  report in the beginning of the 

presentation to be fascinating. We do have CARES. Would there be a value 

in analyzing those cases against actual patient outcomes. It is the one data 

set that we have real patient outcomes.                      

                 KT McNulty -  I think that would be absolutely appropriate. I think it is the 

missing link in the whole story. I would be in favor of providing that data. 
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                Bryan Cleaver – I would not know how to do that. Weather it is you that 

provides the data or Cares provides the data to you. I think it would be 

interesting. You have a really high success rate. I think it would be important 

for us to evaluate the outcomes of those success rates to demonstrate how 

important the dispatch pre-arrival instructions really are ultimate patient 

outcome. I think we would all appreciate seeing that data.  

                 KT McNulty -  I wouldn’t  say we have a high success rate. I would say we 

are very successful getting hands on chest quickly. What we would want to 

evaluate is the success rate. I would be happy to provide any of those ECHO 

cases where we are putting hands on chest, and you can cross reference 

across your CARES data. 

                Bryan Cleaver – My sneaking suspicion is that you are getting hands on chest 

early is what is resulting in actual improved outcomes. I think the CARES data 

would be good to support your report by demonstrating the patient outcomes 

are improved when dispatchers get hands on chest early.  

                KT McNulty – I agree.  

                Steve Akre -  I agree Bryan. That is valuable Metrix. Any other questions for 

KT?                                                                             

b) AMR Contract Services Budget - Presentation and discussion of the Draft FY 

22-23 AMR Contract Services Budget – KT McNulty -  KT McNulty -  I am 

happy to report this year on the AMR side and the REDCOM side there are 

very small increase in fees. A lot of decreases in the areas that cost us a lot of 

money. As far as salaries there was a 2.5 increase and that was in part due to 

union wages which were .3%  and the cost-of-living for Admin was also .3%. 

 

Benefits actually went down from $11.70 a month to $10.98 a month. There 

was a $9,000 savings there.  

 

Insurance went down a significant amount for Workers Compensation. We 

have not had any active Workers Compensation cases in a while. There was 

a significate decrease of $37,000 in that area.  

 

Telecommunications has gone down almost $4,000. That was due to some 

line clean up on the back side.  

 

General Admin expenses have gone down $5,500 that was mostly for First 

Watch fees unused triggers.  

The total increase on the AMR side house is $14,511. 
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For the proposed budget. We are looking to continue to our 18 Full Time, 6 

Part Time Dispatchers which cost the same 3 Full Time salary on average.  

We are funding 4 Dispatch Supervisors, 1 Operation Manger, 1 Technical 

Services Manager, 1 Software Administrator, 1  Administrative Assistant, 

Executive Director and Fire Season up staffing. In regard to the Fire Season 

up staffing we elected to leave those costs at the original proposed rate, which 

was a mix of half straight time and half overtime. That was $193,000. Because 

we have not experienced any major incidents last year, we are still not sure if 

$193,000 is going to be an accurate number going forward. We just wanted to 

leave those funds in there in the event we have a major incident again.  

 

For AMR deprecation there was very little equipment depreciating. That was 

around $1,000. I have already spoke to you about the Insurance cost going 

down and the telecommunication lines. 

 

Occupancy funds continue to be a $1,000. 

 

No major changes as far as external Training resources. Our EMD and EFD 

National Q cost. Those are the evaluators for our 911 calls. Those did 

increase a little bit. We budgeted $68,420 for that area. 

 

General Administrative expenses -  No major changes there. It is still $93,000. 

 

Other operating expense remains $15,000.That is all for the AMR side of the 

house.  

 

Steve Akre – Thank you KT. Anybody have any questions about the AMR 

Contract Services Budget? None.  

 

c) REDCOM Budget - Presentation and discussion of the Draft FY 22-23 

REDCOM -  KT McNulty and Bobbi Lovold –  KT McNulty – We have included 

$5,000 for the van. I still do not have a service contract agreement with the 

county. I am not sure how much exactly  that is going to cost. We have 

allotted $5,000 for any kind of gasoline, oil, and routine items. That is just for 

chassis stuff.  That is not including any of the box items, communications, 

lights, sirens any of that. Bobbi, can you talk about the Air Cards please.  

 

Bobbi Lovold – The Air Cards are for the Consortium for the MDCs activities. 

Looks like a lot of the agencies are switching to Tablets this year. The cost 

went down quite a bit. I just put in the Air Cards for the people who were not 

on the list for the tablets. That is approximant cost for the year.  
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KT McNulty – That is a significant decrease in that area. 

 

Insurance -  I don’t have the final  cost on what it will be for this upcoming 

cycle. They advised to build in 3% annually going forward. That is what we 

did. 

 

Annual Audit Cost -  We budget $18,000. We will need to go out to RFP this 

spring that will be in the March Agenda to discuss. 

 

Accounting Services also had a 5% increase built in. 

 

Sonoma County Public Safety Consortium 4.4% increase in that area.  

 

Legal Counsel we brought back down to $7,500 based on actuals and a little 

bit of a buffer.  

 

Travel and training we built in $3,500 as part of leadership growth. 

 

Consulting Services have gone down based on ZEN actuals. What we 

actually paid last year.  

 

AMR Contract we have already discussed.  

 

Fire Season Dispatchers has its own line to be billed out to Fire agencies. 

 

Data Communications lines remines the same. 

 

Radio Services this is just the cost to maintain them. This is not the cost if 

something breaks. If something breaks, then we will have to pull it out of the 

Technology Funds. We budgeted $20,000.  

 

County General Services remains a $1,000.  

 

Equipment and Tool remains $500. 

 

Shared replacement funds for the consortium. Went from $57,000 to $62,000. 

 

Software we removed Live MUM and we need to discuss adding Pulse Point 

for another year. We did add it last year. But we want to confirm that we want 

to fund it for another year.  

 

Bryan Cleaver – Can you share the cost of Pulse Point?  
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KT McNulty -  The cost is $13,000 annually. They have agreed to not 

increase those fees for the next cycle. $13,000 for the regular and then 

$5,000 additional for the Verified Responder Pro Services.  

 

Bryan Cleaver -  Thank you! What was the reason behind such a significant 

decrease in Air cards? Do we have that information?  

 

KT McNulty – A lot of the Fire agencies have switched from MDCs to Tablet 

Command. So they will not have to pay for those Air cards any longer.  

 

Technology fund place holder. We left at the same $75,000. However, we 

moved it into its own budget line item. So that we won’t need to do a budget 

adjustment should we need to tap into those funds. 

 

There are no advances or advances clearing.  Any questions on the 

REDCOM Budget? None. 

 

a) Discussion and direction on continuation of funding Pulse Point. - Steve Akre 

–  What we are looking at here for the Pulse Point item is the desire of the 

Board to provide staff direction on whether or not to continue funding Pulse 

Point $13,000 and the Verified Responders Pro additional $5,000. Opening 

up to the Board for any thoughts and discussion that we may have as far as 

continuing or discontinuing paying for those services. 

 

KT McNulty – I will add some context. For the Verified First Responder Pro. 

We did draft a Memorandum of Understanding between REDCOM and any 

of the member agencies that wanted to participate in that to relieve 

REDCOM of any liability should a responder show up on scene and be 

inappropriate. They will be responding into a private citizen’s home where 

there is a cardiac arrest happening. Once that MOU went out, I heard 

crickets from the member agencies except Graton. Graton right now is the 

only member participating in that. The Sheriff’s Department did reach out to 

me that they were very interested in participating in the program and that 

they would be signing MOU. However, that has been over 8 months since I 

have heard from them. I would say that there is not an overall member 

interest in the Responder Pro. 

 

Bryan Cleaver- KT,  I do know that we need data to support this, but do you 

feel that your numbers in terms of hands-on chest compared to the American 

Heart Standard. Has in some way been contributed by this or are we not 
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impacting that overall number, or the other options is. Do we need to further 

look at that? 

 

KT McNulty – They are unrelated. Since we have gone live with the trial 

period for the Responder Pro. I have had only one verified responder hit their 

button, that they are responding to a CPR event. I think that the idea of the 

program is a good one and it is very important. However, I think there is just 

a lot of concern about off duty folks responding outside of the jurisdiction into 

a private home. There is a lot behind that. I think most agencies are not 

interested in taking on that responsibility.  

 

Ken Reese -  I know just like the normal Pulse Point. If you wanted to be 

alerted to nearby CPR that was needed. You had to have that selected 

location serve on. It is still that way on that app?  

 

KT McNulty – I am not sure off the top of my head. However, one of the 

biggest things is I sent out over 25 invitations to folks that were interested 

and maybe 10 people accepted the invitations. There really isn’t a lot of 

Verified Responders out there hitting their buttons. The project just kind of 

had a failure to launch overall. 

 

Ken Reese -  I know that when we first started looking at the nearby CPR 

even outside the Responder Pro, it is all predicated on the ECHO sub type in 

the CAD. Because we do EMD backwards, half the time the responders are 

halfway there or even there before we even add the sub typed into the call 

because it is a Manuel process. That update doesn’t happen in a timely 

enough fashion for that to be accurate. If we were  actually doing EMD 

correctly then the sub type /event type would happen from the onset and 

people would be notified CPR needed faster.  

 

Steve Akre – Any other comments or questions from Board Members or 

staff?  

 

KT McNulty – One more thing on the basic Pulse Point product. Our 

community has come to rely on that product for information on what is going 

on around them, aside from the CPR piece of it. I think it is still a valuable 

verified information resource for our communities. That does benefit every 

community in Sonoma County with the exception of Cloverdale.  

 

Steve Akre – Thank you. I think I will weigh in a little bit. Bryan thank you for 

your questions. I do appreciate them. Kenny for the additional information. I 

am very much in favor of continuing with the basic Pulse Point. As far as the 
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Verified Responder Pro. I see the fact that it is not being used. But I also see 

that $5,000 is an incredibility small amount money. I would wonder or 

purpose that we maybe continue for another year and maybe try and 

advertise that service again to our member agencies. See what happens and 

in 6 months from now and after another attempt and seeing if people are 

using it. If they are still not, then maybe we put anybody that is using it on 

notice that we are not going to continue paying for it. All it takes is one 

Verified Responder to respond somewhere and have a save and that how 

many times over that $5,000 is worth spending that money.  

 

KT McNulty – Absolutely!  The other thing that is happening right now with 

Pulse Point is that they put out a Grant for a marketing campaign. I have 

applied for that marketing campaign. What I have applied for is a Sonoma 

County/Sonoma Strong campaign to produce banners. I am going to ask for 

one banner for each fire agency so we can get one for each community that 

we serve. 

 

Steve Akre- Excellent. Thank you, KT. 

 

KT McNulty – If we do have a push to continue with the Responder Pro. 

Maybe we can bring it to the Chiefs and do a further push with the program. I 

do think it is a good program. 

 

Steve Akre -  Any other Board comments or ideas or direction?  

 

Mark Heine -  I would support to keep both programs.  

 

Dave Crowl – Agree with the discussion. 

 

Steve Akre -  KT, I think generally you have direction to do that. In the 

coming year budget. We will make the final discussion when we finalize the 

budget. 

 

KT McNulty – Thank you. 

 

Steve Akre – Welcome. Thank you!  

 

b) Discussion and direction on agency consolidation effects and the cost to 

uninvolved parties. KT McNulty – Starting off with the JPA agreement 

regarding consolidation effects on involved parties. This is something that we 

have not looked at before in discussion. This cycle we realized that this is 
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something that is affecting uninvolved parties. Please read the following Item 

16 from the JPA agreement. Reads as follows: 

 

                        Consolidations, Divisions and Annexation of Parties.  

Consolidations of Parties with other Parties or with non-member    

agencies, divisions of Parties into two or more entities, and 

annexations of portions of Parties shall have no adverse effect on 

the cost assessments of uninvolved Parties. In the event that 

involved Parties cannot come to agreement with regards to 

adjustments to cost assessments between themselves, the Board of 

Directors shall resolve the matter after considering and hearing from 

the affected Parties.  

 

KT McNulty – We have prepared the budget as we have been historically 

before any of these consolidations started occurring.  That is what I sent 

out in this current packet. What we are finding, is the biggest cost that is 

driving up the uninvolved parties is the lack of base fees from the 

individual agencies before they were consolidated. We are moving 

multiple agencies into one agency, and we are losing all those base fees 

that were going towards funding REDCOM.  

 

This budget in front of you. The cost to each agency is the merged budget. 

This is with the consolidation and the single base fee per consolidation. As 

an example: Santa Rosa has not consolidated and their contributions for 

22-23 is one million sixty-eight thousand. If we look at the unmerged 

version of this budget. They would only be paying one million sixty 

thousand. It is costing them a little over eight grand a year from loss of 

base fees essentially. What I am bring to you today is for discussion on 

how we would like to proceed going forward with this item.  

 

Bryan Cleaver -  This would be the consolidation potentially. For example, 

AMR into GMR, Reach, CalStar becoming a single organization also the 

consolidation Fire Agencies within the membership. 

 

KT McNulty -  If you look directly at CalStar and Reach. They  are at the 

lowest Base fee. They should be combined. That three thousand you  

should retain that base fee and we should retain AMR ‘s base fee. As it 

were since those are now absorbed into AMR. We are only realizing this 

two hundred thirteen-thousand-dollar amount in base fees.  

 

Mark Heine – Let’s use Sonoma County Fire District and Bodega Bay as 

example. That consolidation will come into effect on the first of the next 
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fiscal year. Walk me through that same scenario again. I think I 

understand what we are saying.   

 

KT McNulty – For Sonoma County Fire District. Your Base Fee with the 

merge is $36,000 and Bodega Bay stand alone is $4,800. We would lose 

Bodega Bay’s base fee of $4,800.  

 

Mark Heine – Clearly what needs to happen is a foundational strategy for 

the Board. We can not do consolidation and end of adding cost to other 

Jurisdictions. It seems to me, using Bodega Bay as an example, we need 

to absorb the base fee and absorb whatever the total member contribution 

is. The easier way is to say we end up absorbing their member 

contribution because that is inclusive of the base fee.  

 

Steve Akre – The next Budget KT if you will go to the merged one. This is 

something that Bobbi, KT and I, had meetings on in preparation for this. 

We discussed not only the JPA agreement language. Which we are bound 

by also the principle and equity and fairness. Showing the Sonoma County 

Fire District and right below it is Sonoma Valley Fire District. Both of us 

have merged agencies. Those base fees were never added to our own 

base fees.  

 

In this Budget r(draft) that Bobbi worked up. The solution was to add in 

manually what the base fees were from those former districts. For my 

case, Glen Ellen and Valley of the Moon both should be counted. They 

should not have gone away. What the tab is just a special notation saying 

and explaining how we got to the base fee contribution. It is not in an 

alignment with the table below of which agency and which has a range 

from 1 -8 and that Base Fee associated with that. Does that make sense? 

 

Mark Heine -  I do completely support that. It seems to be the most logical 

thing. We cannot have that base fee, let’s say that Bodega Bay spread 

across everyone else’s. Particularly Districts that are still having those 

fees paid for by the county. We can not have those fees spreading to 

cities that are not having those fees already covered as well. We just need 

to add those base fees in. Does the language in the JPA support what we 

are potentially doing?  Or do we need to go back and amendment to the 

JPA?  

 

KT McNulty – It is inline with what we are proposing. As long as there is 

not a single member agency that disagrees with the discussion.  
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Mark Heine – Ok 

 

Bryan Cleaver – I really appreciate the flexibility by my colleagues who are 

specifically impacted by this discussion. I think it is wonderful that we are 

offering this option up. My question to the group is;  As a long-term 

strategy is that a right approach or does there need to be a reassessment 

and/or reevaluation for the long hall. Not having to do that immediately is 

much appreciated by those of you that are consolidating. I am thinking 

long term is this something that we need to put on our radar in terms of 

how we work towards a fair and equitable division of this cost.  

 

Mark Heine – I appreciate that, Bryan. Right now, I feel like it is wrong 

currently and we have to right the wrong.  My agency is picking up another 

agency. We need to pick up the totality of their REDCOM fees cost. 

Nothing is changing  as far as the deployment operation, CAD usage and 

the other stuff we look at. The landscape of the County Fire Service is 

changing or least for  for first responders. I do think we would have to 

come back and just ask the question. Maybe we might not have to make 

changes but at some point, we have to ask REDCOM do we need to make 

any adjustments on how we look at things. 

 

Steve Akre -   Thank you Bryan and Mark.  

 

Dave Crowl – How was the base fee computed in the very beginning? 

How did we come up with the base fee?  

 

KT McNulty – That is my next item.    

 

c) Discussion and direction on base fee assessments and adjustments. KT 

McNulty – There was an established base fee really early on in the 

REDCOM history. The last time those base fees were assessed was in 

2014 that I can find. Depending on your call volume, you were placed into 

a bracket. I can produce and send that out if you would like. I just don’t 

have it with me right now.  

 

Whatever bracket you landed into was your base fee contribution. With 

that said, the call volumes have not been assessed to the base fee bracket 

since 2014. How do we want to handle agencies that have jumped 

brackets and have not been assessed at their actual current base fee 

contribution amounts? 
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      Mark Heine – That is one side of it. The other side is and maybe this is a    

good point to what Bryan’s speaking point was a minute ago. As an 

agency annexes other agencies. It’s call volume is going to go up. Call 

volume for annexation doesn’t appear on the map anymore. It is not 

overall there is more CAD usage or more dispatch time or more radio 

traffic more any of those measurable outputs. We just changed the 

landscape on how that looks. I think first and foremost, I would propose 

the need to look at this is in Phases. Phase 1, We have to fix , this being 

spread out, it should not be spread out it should be assessed to the 

annexing body.  Then Phase 2, We need to come back and look at that 

base fee and if it is tied to incident volume. The incident volume isn’t really 

changing. It is just going under a different umbrella. (don’t know if you 

need that direction today) 

 

      Dave Crowl – I agree with that. I think right now it is very prudent to just 

say that you need to absorb the base fee from who you are merging with 

in my option. I think the longer term. We need to look at that base fee all 

over again. How much has changed in the pass 8 years with all the 

agencies. With their run volumes potentially their increased/decreased 

volumes. We can maybe take a look at that as well.  

 

      Mark Heine – There has not been a lot of microscopic focus by fire 

districts, because they are not paying it right now. That is going to start 

soon. Whether it is next year or the year after that. It does behoove us 

over the next fiscal year to try to sort all this out and we are going to make 

any changes and probably it is best if we do that in the next year or so. 

 

      Steve Akre – KT, did we end up having a conversation with Bobbi to do a 

draft budget in contributions for Base Fees, based on what a reconciled 

range would be. 

 

      Bobbi Lovold – I was going to wait. However, the one you are looking at 

now does have adjusted Base Fees. When we talked about it on the 

phone it seemed like that was going to possibly come up. This one does 

have the new brackets. It was mostly the smaller agencies going from 

bracket 8 to bracket 7. That was the majority of the changes. If you scroll 

down to where the calculation is. I actually added in what the brackets 

were. This way you can kind of see what the call volume is. A lot of people 

pretty much jumped into this bracket 7. They had like 600 calls or 

whatever, so they bumped up into that next level. That was the majority of 

the changes. I wasn't the accountant when this was put in service. There 

is a really big difference between 1,2,3. Maybe that would be my 
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suggestion. When we look at it. Is to even out the huge difference 

between one and three.  

 

      Bryan Cleaver – Are we suggesting that through mergers, what has 

historically been. I will use Russian River as an example. A moderate to 

lower call volume , now being affiliated with Sonoma County Fire could 

land themselves in a higher bracket and have a higher charge?  

 

      KT McNulty – No there are two separate issues. One is the merger of 

base fees and losing the multiple agencies base fees. Then 2 is that 

agencies whether they are merging or standing alone. Their base fee 

bracket has not been assessed since 2014. Healdsburg Fire is a good 

example. They are not merging with anyone, but their bracket jumped 

significantly since 2014. I believe they went from a 4 to a 3.  

 

      Bryan Cleaver – Just based on volume? 

 

      KT McNulty – Yes.  

 

      Steve Akre -  I feel like that we have several different decisions to make. I 

would suggest maybe we try to address the agencies on their current call 

volume be assessed against the base fees. I don't see a reason why we 

should wait eight years to reclassify an agency. I think that it is a pretty 

easy one. We say whether it is one year or every three years or whatever 

the Board decides. That seems to be a straightforward one. We could 

make a pretty quick decision and provide direction to KT and Bobbi on 

how we address that on an ongoing basis. Then I think the bigger 

questions are. How we deal with consolidating or merging agencies. To 

date we have not applied those base fees for merged agencies. Those 

agencies have just disappeared off of the maps and the base fees off of 

the budget. I think that one requires a little bit more thought. As I 

mentioned,  I am perfectly comfortable as an agency that absorbs 

somebody else of paying that. I also want to be cautious about going 

forward, if we were to adopt that position of now Sonoma Valley and 

Sonoma County Fire pay and AMR and Reach, Cal Star paying more in 

base fees right now and then we decide to do something different. We 

would be like, on a kind of a rollercoaster with fees for agencies. That I 

think is more concerning to agencies, whether they pay a little bit more 

incrementally. I think those swings are going to notice and have more 

heartache about then if it is just a slight increment. Open that up to 

anybody else's comments Bobbi or KT or of Board Members?  
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      Bryan Cleaver -  Steve I actually agree with the concept. I guess where I'm 

going with this is that we are all accustomed to budget cycles and budget 

deadlines. They cannot  happen necessarily annually. Perhaps it is a 

system by which we re-evaluate every year or every two or every three  

years to assess the call volumes of a particular agency against the scales. 

That we have adopted. I know we cannot obviously take an action item by 

any means on this today. We were not prepared for this. If I'm hearing you 

correctly Steve, there needs to be a mechanism by which we do re-

evaluate and assign brackets and maybe even evaluate the brackets 

given that the growth is inevitable. Do I understand you correctly?  

 

      Steve Akre - I think quite honestly that every year we need to pay attention 

to those brackets and what the agencies call volume is and assign them 

appropriately. I just don't see a reason why not to. I agree that we need to 

look longer term on what that mechanism is and certainly to look at the 

Base Call allocations. As KT and Bobbi pointed out there is a tremendous 

difference between a range two and a range three. I certainly don't have 

the history and the knowledge to say, “Why was that originally?”  you 

know that disparate. “Why was it designed that way?”. I think that is 

something that we could look at going forward.  

 

      Bryan Cleaver - I apologize for being the historian on this group. Every 

time I am relied upon to be the historian, I'm reminded of how old I truly 

am. In the original development of REDCOM. There were four dispatched 

seats and AMR was asked to pay for the fourth dispatch seat. Given that, 

they ran system status management, and they had a complex deployment 

process that everyone felt AMR should pay 25% right off the top of the 

operating costs of REDCOM. That was later evaluated and determined 

that we may have entered into a place of a Medicare Violation. Which we 

were using Medicare dollars from patients within the EOA that were 

unfairly and equitably being distributed outside of that EOA. When that 

happened, we found ourselves in a rather significant budget deficit. The 

solution that we came up with was the bracket system and the tiered 

system. It really came down to cost of readiness. If we have a provider 

that only runs one or two calls a year, but we have the status of and 

manage them and track them. There was a cost associated with that. That 

is where the bracket system came up. The idea of cost of readiness, cost 

of service whether you use REDCOM services or not. You had to pay 

something for them to status you, acknowledge, recognize and be able to 

utilize you when appropriate. Maybe that system is still valid today, maybe 

it is not. I don’t know. I think we have had  enough change shift within our 

systems. I think that this Board needs to take into serious consideration. 
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Whether or not that it is still valid. Whether the brackets and assignments 

that we came up with are still applicable.  

 

      Steve Akre – Thank you Bryan. 

 

      Mark Heine -  I agree with all that. This maybe a good sub committee to sit 

down with KT and look at some of this stuff. I think Bryans history on this 

is hypercritical. I Myself included we don’t have that. I think that will be 

helpful. I do think from a timeline standpoint we want to get this addressed 

at least before middle or end of next fiscal year. The reason I say that. Is 

right now we are looking at financial analysis of potential consolidation, 

REDCOM fees are not entertained in the financial analysis because they 

are covered. It just never even comes up. Just about every consolidation 

has some type of funding gap with it. We have been able to rely on the 

County to help fill those gaps, but I don't think they are in that position 

anymore. We will have to start individual agencies that are still exploring 

consolidation. We have some big ones coming up right. CSA 40 and 

Goldridge, North Bay Fire that is going to be a really big one. REDCOM 

fees will become hypercritical in some of that financial analysis. We have 

to figure out what we want to do at the ranges. Whether that is still a good 

tool and within the ranges. One, two and three needs to be resorted 

because those don’t match the other ones. It is not just a methodology 

there to the end user, it is not familiar. I think it has to be addressed and  

there should be a sort of a timeline we should be cognizant  of. 

 

      Steve Akre – Thank You Mark. 

 

      Dave Crowl -  I'm just along for the ride at this point and just trying to dig 

through the numbers. I appreciate the history lesson. I will do some 

investigation on my side. 

 

      Steve Akre – Thank you Dave. Other support?  Mark, you had a really 

good idea about a subcommittee to work on this. I think we do have and 

opportunity here while we are in this budget cycle. To at least make a 

decision for the short term. I would defiantly be in favor of a subcommittee. 

I would ask if anybody that is interested in serving on the committee that 

would be willing to get together with KT and Bobbi. At least a couple of 

times and provide some direction and some corresponding draft budgets 

before we need to adopt the budget. Which I believe is at the next 

meeting, right KT. 

 

      KT McNulty – That is correct. 
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      Mark Heine -  I think we do have a couple of consolidations that are going 

to come to fruition pretty quick. The Bodega Bay piece and the North 

County piece for Sotyome and Fitch Mountain. We are going to see some 

changes in agencies as we adopt this next fiscal year budget. I do think 

with regards to the base fees, we could take action on that right away.  I 

certainly feel a responsibility because I don't think that is right for other 

agencies to be picking up those fees 

 

      Steve Akre - Do I have any volunteers to get on a subcommittee with KT 

and Bobbi? 

 

      Bryan Cleaver - Steve, you have me as a volunteer given the history. It 

does sort of lie with me at this point. I would also ask in my volunteering 

could we have Tambra get in contact with prior council that advised us on 

our methodology in the past.  

 

      Tambra Curtis – I would be happy to do that. Linda is retiring, but maybe 

we can catch her before she retires. 

 

      Steve Akre -  Brian that is a great suggestion. Thank you Tambra. I was 

going to ask Tambra for guidance in terms of the existing JPA language 

and how we might best go about changing or how we may go about 

changing if that is what the board decides to do in terms of a change in 

methodology and how we do that legally and effectively. 

 

      Tambra Curtis -  I'm happy to do so. 

 

      Steve Akre - Thank you Bryan for volunteering. I really value your 

historical knowledge and experience with this. I think that is going to be a 

really valuable piece of this. I would like to serve on it as well as I've been 

working with KT and Bobbi on the budget the last couple of years. I open it 

up if there is one more Board member that was inclined to serve. I don't 

think it is necessary, but if someone was inclined and interested I would 

certainly welcome that. 

 

      Dave Crowl -  I'm interested, if there is room. 

 

      Steve Akre - Absolutely.  

 

      Dave Crowl - Great. 
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      Steve Akre -  As a Board, thank you for the discussion. I guess I am going 

back to what Mark said about that responsibility. I think both you and I 

have shared that same sentiment. Do we want to provide direction to staff 

for this year's budget? That they can be ready to present the Board a 

budget option for a decision next month. 

 

      Mark Heine - That would certainly be my motion. 

 

      Steve Akre – Ok.  

        

      Mark Heine – I  am not sure where this is laying right now. If the County in 

particular is going to pay Fire District REDCOM fees in next fiscal year. 

They are going to need this data pretty quick. 

 

      Steve Akre -  I am in agreement with that as well. Dave, Bryan, or Scott 

any disagreement or other options that you would like to present for a 

direction to staff on this issue. 

 

      Bryan Cleaver –  I am in agreement as well. I am actually grateful that we 

can look at the short-term solution. While also starting to analyze the 

longer-term solution. I appreciate it. 

 

      Steve Akre -  Thank you Bryan. KT, I think this does give you adequate 

and clear enough direction for this year's budget? Then we will look 

through the subcommittee at some of the other things and with Tambra on 

the base allocations and whatnot. 

 

      KT McNulty – Absolutely. 

 

      Steve Akre - Thank you.  

 

      KT McNulty - We didn’t talk about the cost per call in the unmerged 

scenario it is going to go down by $0.89 or 1.9%. In the merge scenario it 

will be the same. That is good news for this year. 

 

     Steve Akre - Consistency is good. 

 

             d.)   Discussion and direction on balance  of Fire District fees not covered by 

Transient Occupancy Taxes. $8,533.45 for FY 20-21 and $113,479.85 for 

FY 21-22. Steve Akre - I think we brought this up at a previous Board 

meeting. If I recall correctly, I think that the sentiment of the Board, maybe 

not quite direction at that point. Sentiment was since these fees are born by 
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the Fire Districts that they should be paid by the Fire Districts and not use 

REDCOM reserves. We have both private entities as well as city paying 

into the reserve funds. These cost ought to be pushed back out to Fire 

Districts on a proportional level. With that kind of reconnection. I will open it 

up to the rest of the Board or KT if there is any difference of option or 

support of that.  

 

                    KT McNulty - I just had a point of clarification. Which I think I brought up to 

you Steve. Is the TOT agreement that I have with the county says that they 

would be covered through 23-24 fiscal year. I wasn't sure whether they had 

severed that contract and are ceasing at the end of this cycle or if they are 

going to continue to pay through 23  -24. 

 

                    Steve Akre - That is a great clarifying question, and I was going to bring 

that up. I guess this is as good a time as any to bring that up. I do not know 

the answer to that. I appreciate that you shared the agreement with me. I 

am certainly not a lawyer, but the way that I read that agreement, the only 

way that that agreement can be amended is by an agreement of this Board 

as well as the County. It cannot be unilaterally changed as far as I read it. 

As far as I know the County has not approached this Board at all with a 

request to stop that funding. That was an agreement between this Board 

and the County. As such, I believe that the County is obligated to pay our 

districts fees through 23-24 unless or until there is a request to negotiate 

an agreement from this Board to allow them out of that agreement.  

 

                    KT McNulty - The reason why I ask, is that I was considering the 

opportunity or option to allow the districts to spread out these costs. If the 

funds are covered through 23-24 that would probably be the easiest time 

for them to repay these costs. Before they start assuming the entire fee for 

REDCOM annually. 

 

                    Steve Akre - I agree. 

 

                    Mark Heine – Steve, I agree with that. I think that is should be spread 

amongst the Member Districts. I think that this is the most equitable 

approach. I suspect quite frankly on the MOU it has probably just has been  

forgotten that the document exists on the County side. With all the 

discussions that has been focused around REDCOM fees as they attached 

to a proposed sales tax measure. I think everybody sort of lost track of 

what the history was and that that document exists. I think we have to 

reach out to County Administrator's office and just have that conversation 
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proactively. Just as a  reminder, but I think we should spread these things 

out now. 

 

                    Steve Akre - Thank you, Mark. 

 

                    KT McNulty – Tambra, are you familiar with the document or would you like 

to review it? 

 

                    Tambra Curtis – I would like to review it. I just want to add. Make sure you 

reach out before budget planning season which is pretty much now. 

 

                    KT McNulty -  Thank you. 

 

                    Steve Akre – Any other Board Member comments?  Hearing none. KT, you 

have direction for how to handle those 2 fiscal years shortages. 

 

                     KT McNulty - Thank you.       

 

                     Steve Akre -Thank you.                 

 

d) Grant consulting cost update – Update and discussion on Glen Price Groups 

work and fees of $4,668.13 – KT McNulty – The grants consulting group. 

Glen Price did produce 3 proposals for me for the recent SHGAP grants 

opportunity through the County. Since I wrote this agenda, I did get back that 

we were not awarded any of the grants. I wrote this agenda with optimism, I'm 

sad to  report today that we did not gain anything from it. I just wanted to let 

you know that we did spend $4,600 in consulting with Glenn Price Group for 

those three different proposals. 

 

Steve Akre - Thank you. I would say well worth the opportunity. I wanted to 

say thank you to all your efforts to pursue grant funding. You mentioned one 

earlier in the meeting as well as these ones. Keep up the good work. I know 

that grant writing is a labor of love, and it does take a lot of extra effort to put 

in for every single one of those. Thank you.  

 

KT McNulty - Thank you. 

 

Steve Akre - Any other Board member comments on that topic? Hearing 

none.  
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e) Time sensitive spend authority – Discussion and Direction on authorizing the 

REDCOM Executive Director in conjunction with the REDCOM Chair a spending 

authority for a set amount of dollars for time sensitive needs (not associated with 

technology funds). - KT McNulty – This came about because of the Glen Price 

Group. The opportunities for grants come up so suddenly, that there is  sometimes 

not time to wait for the next REDCOM Board of Director’s meeting or try to convene 

the Board to spend the money.  I felt comfortable talking to Steve about spending 

that money because we had already discussed it as a Board and that was the 

direction, we wanted to go in. What I am looking for is permission to spend whatever 

you guys’ feel is appropriate to kind of set a boundary for me to spend money 

without having to convene the Board. It would only be for urgent time sensitive items 

such as grants.  

 

Steve Akre – KT, do we have a purchasing and procurement policy that is existing? 

 

KT McNulty - No 

 

Steve Akre – Ok. I am absolutely in favor of this.  I think that maybe a purchasing 

policy or procurement policy might not be a bad thing for us to have as an agency.   

Did you have a dollar amount that you were thinking? 

 

KT McNulty -  $10,000 or less. 

 

Steve Akre -  I would absolutely be in support of that. I will open it up to the rest of 

the board for thoughts. 

 

Bryan Cleaver – I feel that we have done this already. It may not be integrated 

necessarily in our bylaws. I feel like it may have been previous action item. As I 

recall there were discussions of $40,000 to $50,000 range particularly given that it 

would be with the Director and Chair. I am not suggesting that we go that way. I 

would like to see that we maybe research some of the prior Board actions. I do recall 

this having come up many times in the past and perhaps it does need to be 

incorporated either in contract or bylaws. I am in support for this coming with 

additional information to a future meeting with potential action item. 

 

Steve Akre - Thank you Brian.  KT, if I am remembering correctly, you did reach out 

to former Executive Director Abbott about this right? 

 

KT McNulty – Yes, the only thing we do have is the authority to spend with in the 

Technology Funds. That is typically if something broke or something needs to be 

replaced. 
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Steve Akre - Thank you. Any other comments from Board Members. Hearing none. 

We can move this one forward KT. I am not tied to the $10,000 either. I think many 

of us in our experiences as Executive Directors, have spending authority that is 

greater than that. I would ask you to really come back to the Board with something, 

maybe it is a purchasing procurement policy that spells out really what you think you 

might need. I would encourage you not to shoot below on that.  

 

KT McNulty – Thank you. 

 

Steve Akre – Welcome.  
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6. Old Business – Steve Akre – Old Business we have none. 

 

 

                 Steve Akre -  Before we get to our next meeting. I would like to open it up 

to see if there any round table. Either further agenda items, Items of 

interest or Good of the Order type of information to share from any of the 

Board Members first. Hearing none.  

 

 

                  I have one thing to share kind of related to KT reminded me with the 

connectivity with WAZE. We Sonoma Valley Fire have  contracted with 

WAZE alerts. We now have a transponder in our first out ambulances and 

engines. That connect into the WAZE system and provide alerts to 

anybody that has the WAZE app open in their vehicles that an emergency 

vehicle is approaching. It is not a two-way communication. The WAZE 

users cannot access that function, input or comment. They are not asked 

to. It is just a one-way information flow. We are pretty excited about being 

able to enter into that level of technology and be able to alert our 

communities when emergency vehicles are approaching. We did have a 

vehicle accident. Thankfully just very minor injuries with the with one of 

our responding ambulances going through an intersection and hit a civilian 

vehicle. We are excited to be able to go into this arena and hopeful that it 

does good things for our community. 

 

                 KT McNulty - Does it tell private vehicles when they are approaching an 

emergency vehicle. 

 

                 Steve Akre – Yes, I think it is when an emergency vehicle is within 1/4 mile 

of you. It gives you an alert. Dave did you have something you wanted to 

share. 

 

                  David Crowl – We just took delivery of our new ambulance about 3 

months ago. We decided to grant old the ambulance down to Timber 

Cove. Where we are still overseeing the upkeep of the ambulance. We got 

a training program for them down there. They are using it as a medical 

utility for a shelter in place, in a really bad situation, like what happened 

last year. They did not have an ambulance to respond in a timely manner 

and they took a patient in the back of a pickup truck to a helicopter zone. 

Now they are going to have an ambulance available to transport patients 

safely. We are looking to do that at both ends of our district. Right now we 

are just starting with Timber Cove. That is a great  access to the 

improvement for our district.  
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                 Steve Akre - Good for you. Great partnership Dave. Mark, Scott, or Bryan?  

Anything for Good of the Order. 

 

                 Mark Heine – Nothing from me. 

  

                 Bryan Cleaver - Nothing from me. 

 

                 Scott Westrop - Nothing from me. 

                  

                 KT McNulty -  I just have one more thing. I reached out to Santa Rosa Fire 

to get the DOAG and The Board Meetings scheduled in classrooms in the 

event that we should ever be allowed to return in person. 

 

                 Steve Akre- Thank you! If no more items for the Good to the Order.           

 

7. Next meeting will be – March 10, 2022, at 14:00, held virtually. 

 

8. Adjournment- Motion to adjourn.-  Motion adjourn made by Bryan Cleaver and 

Second, Mark Heine all in favor - Discussion – No Further comments – Approved 

unanimously @ 15:25. 

 


